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      The Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board was held on August 12, 2020 at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY with Supervisor M. Peets presiding.

PRESENT:
Mark Peets, Supervisor


Christopher Rose, Councilman


Gerald St. Hilaire, Councilman


Derek Bellinger, Councilman 

Sue Ann Hourihan, Councilwoman

RECORDING SECRETARY:
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk

ALSO:                                                               Larry Hewlett, Gary Tharrett, Florence Patterson

                                                                          John and Sierra Knaus Arrived at 4:40

                                                                          .
CALL TO ORDER /APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Supervisor Peets called the meeting to order at 4:30 p.m.  A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded C. Rose to accept the minutes of the July 8th, 2020 public hearing/reg meeting as presented.  All in favor, motion carried.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR- M. Peets explained there are copies of floor rules on the chairs. People were understanding.  John and Sierra Knaus have moved to the Leary Flint Road and were interested in the Town and how it works along with introducing themselves.
Florence Patterson questioned the method of keeping the road side mowed.  She knows that 25 feet from center of the road is the Town right of way.  Larry Hewlett explains that either they can mow it themselves or it is on a schedule to be mowed a few times a summer. He reports it will be soon for the second round.  She also states that she had some of her neighbors parking their equipment on the Durant road and blocking it.  When she went out to ask them about it, the young lady and man were “sharp and rude and talked to me like I was a dog.” Then she explains she was cursed at and that is when she told them she would not be spoken to that way.  She did state that they calmed down and told her that they are putting in a driveway so they won’t need to park their equipment there anymore after that.  Larry explains that when people put a driveway in, they buy the culvert pipe to the Town specs and then the Town will install it and maintain the pipe only. Florence then stated that she spoke with the legislator about the road and M. Peets asked why.  She states she can’t get any satisfaction here. Mr. Peets explained that the county does not own the road, the Town does and they have deemed it a right of way only until someone builds a permanent home down it.  At that time, we will maintain the road to their driveway, if and when anyone builds in there. Larry tried to explain that we have approximately 25 miles of road that is now right of way and is not maintained by the Town anymore.  Florence asked if she was being taxed for this road on her deed it doesn’t say right of way. Mr. Peets stated no she was not being taxed on that and that Town would not be giving up that right of way in case someone builds a permanent home up there, we would maintain that to their driveway. Larry in the end restated that they would be by to mow again soon. 
INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
Highway Superintendent Report- L. Hewlett had submitted his written report for August 2020 which is attached to the original of these minutes. 
Larry explains that they have been extremely busy especially with the emergency bridge closing.

What we have left for paving this year is the Munson Road which should use up our Chips money. 

People on the Quinell road are very upset and will be for the next few years. Traffic is much heavier and people are not driving slowly down that road. We just put $1500.00 of stone on the road, people have asked us to pave the road but if we pave it now and the heavy traffic & larger trucks and with construction of the bridge will destroy it. With the pave schedule every 10 years we wouldn’t be able to get back to it again.  Larry states he would much rather pave it when the construction is over, spend the $100,000 on it then so it isn’t destroyed. Larry did explain he would like to shim it but he is waiting to see how the budget plays out. 

S. Hourihan asked if there was a weight limit on that road. 
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Larry states not at this time but in the spring, it is one of the roads we put a sign on. This will hurt the local store and their deliveries and I don’t want to do this to them.  The Helena General is already taking a hit with this.  I am working on seeing if we can get some deliveries with an R permit but I will know more about this next meeting. 
Larry reports he has called the county to see if they can reschedule the culvert replacement on CR 53 but the county doesn’t seem to be willing to help. 

D. Bellinger asked if they are pushing at the county level to get money for the bridge? M. Peets states that Don Chambers, Billy Jones and Tony Arquiett have been working on this and are reporting there is no money at the state level for this year and we have to hope for the best next year. 
C. Rose asked if there was an angle with fire & safety to push for a faster turn around with this bridge?  He states he knows it has been difficult and having to park fire trucks on that side of the bridge for faster response time but can we use this to try and get more funds considered in a timely manner. M. Peets states that he feels like they are trying every angle.

M. Peets also states we have been getting reports that the Amish are moving the barricades.  We as a Town don’t have the authority to stop them but State Police will arrest them if they get caught but if they get hurt it is on them.  The County has closed the bridge so they are breaking the law.   
Larry explains that it is such a difficult thing when you get inspected at 3 O Clock and they close it by 3:15. They showed us the pictures and you can see the black top underneath.  It for sure was no longer safe and they have continued to patch it for years to try to keep it open but not successful this time. S. Hourihan asked if is still like before, once the contractors start the project will they be responsible for the Quinell Road?  Larry explains it isn’t like before, they have taken it out of the contract now. 
Assessor – Leon Shorette submitted a written report for August 2020 which is attached to the original of these minutes.  He was unable to come today due to work.  M. Peets read report aloud and discussed that Allen would be done at the end of August. 
Code Enforcement Officer – Robert Forbes submitted a written report for Aug 2020 which is attached to the original of these minutes. 
Town Clerk’s Report – Bethany St. Hilaire submitted report for August 2020, copy attached to the original of these minutes.   
Economic Development- Mr. Peets explains that Verizon business has been situated and they are all done complying to issues our Lawyer had suggested be changed in the contract. We now have signed off for them to do an environmental review for the cell tower area. 

He also reports that he had another conversation with SLIC and Spectrum about our rural areas and the need for internet.  They continue to work on it and hopefully they will get some funding to do more.  They will be in touch again soon. 

It continues to be bothersome that we cannot have any of our usual Town events so we are hoping that things will continue to go in positive direction and we can celebrate in someway soon.  Once the give the area more clearance we can try to plan something.  

S. Hourihan explains that the St. Regis River grant continues to sit on governor’s desk and she will continue to keep an eye on it and report as soon as she knows something. 

Recreation has started work on the field at the arena. There has been some activity at the pavilion and we are waiting to hear if there will be any minor hockey this fall. C. Rose explains that they are waiting for guidelines from the state and USA hockey but they feel they may be able to have the kids skate but at this time they won’t be able to play any other organizations. 

Health Center Updates- S. Hourihan explains that they had an inspection and they gave us some items that need to be fixed.   They would like a subcontractor for snow removal to be insured. Mr. Truax is currently doing that but he is not insured or is he was her question. M. Peets is going to have to look into it. S. Hourihan asked if he is not covered maybe the 4 towns could split the cost to have someone plow who is insured. The electrical panel needs to be updated, the foundation needs some repair, and the basement pipes are galvanized and are very rusty and deteriorating.  We would need to fix these things soon so no more damage is done. Sue Anne spoke with Nancy Lynch to let her know and she contacted Gregg Villnave to see what an 
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estimate might be. She explains that there is $14,000.00 in the fund out of which they need to pay for the $11,000.00 in repairs already done and their insurance so they will only have $1,000.00 left at this time. She is hoping the 4 Towns would be willing to split the costs. She will let us know when she gets the estimates. Mr. Peets will then contact the other Supervisors to see where we can go with this. 
OLD BUSINESS-
M. Peets explains that he phoned Mr. Decker in Stockholm and they feel it would be too difficult to change the name of Buck Ave.  They do like the idea of dedicating the road to Mr. Demo with a sign and years of service noted. C. Rose offered up that he would come up with ideas for the sign and a dedication. 
NEW BUSINESS-
RESOLUTION #22-2020- RECORDS RETENTION AND DISPOSITION SCHEDULE LGS-1For NEW YORK LOCAL GOVERNMENT RECORDS
RESOLVED, By the Board of The Town of Brasher that Retention and Disposition Schedule for New York Local Government Records (LGS-1), issued pursuant to Article 57-A of the Arts & Cultural Affairs Law, and containing legal minimum retention periods for local government records, is hereby adopted for use by all officers in legally disposing of valueless records listed therein. 

FURTHER RESOLVED, that in accordance with Article 57-A: 

(a) Only those records will be disposed of that are described in Records Retention and Disposition Schedule for New York Local Government Records (LGS-1), after they have met the minimum retention periods described therein;

(b)  Only those records will be disposed of that do not have sufficient administrative, fiscal, legal, or historical value to merit retention beyond established legal minimum periods. 
This resolution was moved by Councilwoman S. Hourihan, seconded by Councilman D. Bellinger, all in favor, motion carried. 
RESOLUTION #23-2020-Budget Amendment in the 2020 Town of Brasher budget

Whereas, the Town of Brasher needs to amend budget to pay bills in fiscal year 2020 to cover necessary appropriations through August 12, 2020 due to unforeseen expenditures. 


Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Brasher Town Board hereby authorizes budget line item transfers in the amounts listed below for the fiscal year 2020.  The following appropriations need to be increased by the following amounts from excess revenues and or unexpended fund balances to cover associated expenses:

	Amount $:
	Transfer From:
	Transfer To:

	56.50
	A1110.11 Court Clerk
	A1355.11Deputy Assessor

	185.64
	A1110.11 Court Clerk
	A1680.4 Data Processing

	14.06
	A1110.11 Court Clerk
	 A6410.4 Publicity

	500.00
	A 1410.11 Deputy TC
	A8160.4 Refuse/Garbage


 This resolution was moved by Councilman J. St. Hilaire, seconded by councilman C. Rose, for its adoption.  All in favor, motion carried. 

RESOLUTION #24-2020- See attached document.  

The resolution was moved by Councilwoman S. Hourihan, seconded by C. Rose.  All in favor, motion carried. 
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RESOLUTION #25-2020 -Approval of lease for wireless telecommunications facility on TOWN Property
WHEREAS, St. Lawrence Seaway RSA Cellular Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless (“Verizon Wireless”) proposes to construct and operate a wireless telecommunications facility on property to be leased from the Town of Lake Pleasant (the “Town”), pursuant to that certain Lease Agreement between the Town and Verizon Wireless (the “Lease”), and located at 1900 County Route 53, Town of Brasher, County of St. Lawrence, State of New York, Tax Map Number 11.081-1-50 (the “Property”); and

WHEREAS, the facility consists of certain space at the Property sufficient for the installation, operation and maintenance of Verizon Wireless’ telecommunications equipment and associated appurtenances (the “Project”), as more particularly shown on the Lease Exhibit attached to the Lease as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, in connection with the Lease, the Town Board of the Town of Brasher (the “Board”) has conducted a full and comprehensive single agency review of potentially adverse environmental impacts from the Project pursuant to the State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”) and on August 12, 2020 duly issued a Negative Declaration pursuant thereto; and

WHEREAS, the Board has reviewed the Project, the Lease and all other materials submitted in connection therewith; and

WHEREAS, the Board met on August 12, 2020 to consider the Lease; and

WHEREAS, resolutions approving a lease by a Town Board are subject to a permissive referendum, in accordance with Article 7 of the New York State Town Law.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board hereby authorizes the Town Supervisor to enter into the Lease with Verizon Wireless, as well as any associated utility easements, to allow Verizon Wireless to construct and operate a wireless telecommunications facility and related infrastructure on the Property, contingent upon passage of the permissive referendum period required under law without a petition for a permissive referendum, for an initial term of five (5) years with up to four (4) five (5) year renewal terms, at an annual rent of $12,000.00, and such other terms and conditions as agreed upon by the Town and Verizon Wireless; and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Town Clerk is authorized and directed to publish notice of such permissive referendum, within ten (10) days from the date hereof, in accordance with Article 7 of the New York State Town Law.
S. Hourihan asked how high the tower will be?  Mr. Peets states it is 199 feet just under the height for reporting for error. 
This resolution was moved by Councilwoman S. Hourihan, seconded by Councilman D. Bellinger as long as the annual rent is $12,000.00.  All in favor, motion carried. 
RESOLUTION #26-2020-State environmental quality review act (“SEqra”)

determination of environmental significance negative declaration
WHEREAS, St. Lawrence Seaway RSA Cellular Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless (“Verizon Wireless”) proposes to construct and operate a wireless telecommunications facility (the “Project”) pursuant to a Lease Agreement (the “Lease”) with the Town of Brasher (the “Town”), pertaining to property located 1900 County Route 53, Town of Brasher, County of St. Lawrence, State of New York, Tax Map Number 11.081-1-50 (the “Property”); and

WHEREAS, the facility consists of certain space at the Property sufficient for the installation, operation and maintenance of Verizon Wireless’ telecommunications, equipment and associated appurtenances (the “Project”), as more particularly shown on the Lease Exhibit attached to the Lease as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, representatives of Verizon Wireless previously met with Town officials to discuss the Project and the Lease; and

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Brasher (the “Board”) is fully familiar with the Property and the surrounding area; and

WHEREAS, the Lease and Project is an unlisted action under SEQRA and the Board is the only involved agency and, therefore, the Lead Agency; and

WHEREAS, the Board has reviewed the Project, the Lease and all other materials submitted in connection therewith.
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NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the Board that: Based upon the Board’s thorough and careful review of the Project, the Lease, and all other materials submitted in connection therewith, the Board hereby determines that the Project and the Lease will not result in any significant environmental impacts and hereby issues a negative declaration pursuant to SEQRA.

REASONS SUPPORTING THE NEGATIVE DECLARATION:

1.
Air, Water, Noise, Waste, Erosion, Drainage, Site Disturbance Effects:  The Project will not create any adverse change in the existing air quality, water quality or noise levels, nor in solid waste production, nor potential for erosion, nor promote flooding or drainage problems.  The Project will produce minimal, if any, disturbance of soil and vegetation, with minimal storm run-off.

2.
Aesthetics, Agriculture, Archaeology, History, Natural or Cultural Resource, Community or Neighborhood Character:  The Project will not adversely affect agricultural, archaeological, historical, natural, or cultural resources.  The Project is a public utility which must be located as and where necessary to provide essential wireless telecommunications service.  Although a facility of this nature will be visible, its overall visibility will be minimized to the maximum extent possible.

3.
Vegetation, Fish, Wildlife, Significant Habitats, Threatened or Endangered Species.  No plant or animal life will be adversely affected by the Project.

4.
Community Plans, Use of Land or Natural Resources.  The Project is in keeping with the official community plans and goals and will have no adverse effects on land-use or the use of natural resources by or in the community. 

5.
Growth, Subsequent Development, etc.  The Project will not induce any significant or adverse growth or subsequent development.

6.
Long Term, Short Term, Cumulative, or Other Effects.  The Project will not have any significant adverse long term, short term, cumulative, or other environmental effects.

7.
Critical Environmental Area.  The Project will not have an impact on any Critical Environmental Area as designated in 6 NYCRR, subdivision 617.14(g).

8.
Public Health and Safety.  The Project will have no adverse impacts on the public health.  The Board recognizes that the Project will enable Verizon Wireless to provide reliable wireless telecommunications service to the Town, enabling individuals, businesses and emergency service providers access to this essential service.  The Project will promote the general health, safety and welfare of the citizens of the Town by providing access to a modern, reliable system of wireless telecommunications service.  

Further, the Board finds that none of the criteria for determining significance set forth in § 617.7(c)(1)(i)-(xii) would be implicated as a result of this Project.

Notice of this determination of non-significance shall be filed to the extent required by the applicable regulations under SEQRA and as may be deemed advisable by the Board.

This resolution was moved by Councilwoman S. Hourihan, seconded by Councilman J. St. Hilaire, for its adoption.  All in favor, motion carried. 

Resolution #27-2020- Resolution Requesting the County of St. Lawrence Department of Transportation to Consider a Speed Limit Reduction on County Route 50.
 WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher Board formally requests the St. Lawrence County Department of Transportation consider establishing a lower maximum speed on County Route 50 in the Town of Brasher; and,

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher Board recognizes that the beginning of CR 50. is populated by pedestrians, children, bikers and by motorists traveling from Vice Road at end of 35 MPH zone thru to Murray Road; and, 

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher Board recognizes that a speed limit reduction from 55 mph to 45 mph from Vice Road to the Murray Road would thereby be promoting an environment of safety for residents, motorists and pedestrians on that route; and,  
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WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher Board recognizes that the speed limit reduction and the allowance of low-speed vehicles on roadways within Town limits would increase public safety for pedestrians and motorists alike. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE, Town of Brasher Board that the St. Lawrence County Department of Transportation is requested to consider a speed Limit Reduction on CR 50 55 mph to 45 mph between Vice Road and Murray Road; 

Mr. Kevin Labier wrote a letter to request this as he has young children and the traffic travels very fast down his road.   
     This resolution was moved by Councilman G. St. Hilaire, seconded by Councilman C. Rose.  All in favor, motion carried. 
Bethany will send paperwork to the St. Lawrence County Dept. of Highways

Resolution #28-2020- Resolution Requesting the County of St. Lawrence Department of Transportation to Consider a Speed Limit Reduction on Quinell Road and East Deer River Road while the Depot Street Bridge is closed and during construction to repair it.

 WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher Board formally requests the St. Lawrence County Department of Transportation consider establishing a lower maximum speed on Quinell Road and East Deer River road in the Town of Brasher; and,

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher Board recognizes that the Quinell Road and East Deer River Road is populated by pedestrians, children, bikers and by motorists traveling from Smith Road to Depot street; and, 

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher Board recognizes that a speed limit reduction from 55 mph to 30 mph from Smith Road to Depot Street by way of Quinell Road & Deer River Road would thereby be promoting an environment of safety for residents, motorists and pedestrians on that route; and,  

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher Board recognizes that the speed limit reduction and the allowance of low-speed vehicles on roadways within Town limits would increase public safety for pedestrians and motorists alike. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE, Town of Brasher Board that the St. Lawrence County Department of Transportation is requested to consider a speed Limit Reduction on Quinell Road and Deer River Road from 55 mph to 30 mph between Smith Road and Depot Street; 

Beth Todd did a petition to get the traffic slowed on that road during construction.  After it is all over, she will try to get it changed permanently.  S. Hourihan asked how populated that road is?  Larry explains it is clustered at the end of the road closer to Helena but there are houses spread out along there after the dirt road area ends.              
     This resolution was moved by Councilman D. Bellinger, seconded by Councilman C. Rose.  All in favor, motion carried.  

Bethany will send appropriate paperwork to SLC Dept. of Highways. 

Budget discussion- M. Peets states these are preliminary numbers. He would like the board members to take a look and have any questions for him next meeting. The assessed taxable value in Brasher went up from last year.  We will be able to raise more money but people’s taxes will go down. The other nice note is that the Town of Brasher along with the other nearby towns were able to negotiate a good price for snow removal with the county. We did have to be a bit more conservative with our events as the Casino money has not been coming in. You will see a drop in the contracts for Summer Festival and Winter Carnival. The state doesn’t like you to hang on to too much money but want to be very mindful over the next few years. Other than that, hopefully 2021 will be better than we think. 
Quad Town Senior Yearly Contract request- They are trying to continue with the contractual money and they are hoping to be able to do several trips and shows if the state eases up on the restrictions.  They are asking for $3,250.00, the same amount as last year. 
A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to continue with this contract for the Senior citizens.  All in favor, motion carried. 
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APPROVAL OF CURRENT BILLS

The Town Board auditing committee had audited the bills as presented for payment for August 12, 2020.  
      A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by S. Hourihan, to pay all the bills as presented by the Town Clerk and audited by the Town Board Auditing Committee.
All in favor, motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT AND NEXT MEETING

      A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by C. Rose to adjourn the meeting at
5:50 p.m.  The next regular meeting of the Brasher Town Board will be held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY at 4:00 p.m. on Wednesday, September 16, 2020.
Respectfully submitted,
Bethany St. Hilaire
Town Clerk
